
 College of Nurses Submission : Aiming for Excellence Document. April 2010 

1 

 
 

 
 
 

Submission : 2011 review of Aiming for Excellence,  
the New Zealand Standard for General Practice 

 
April 2010 

 
 
Submission to: 
Royal New Zealand College of General Practitioners 
Maureen Gillon  
RNZCGP 
PO Box 10440 
Wellington 
Email: mgillon@rnzcgp.org.nz   
 
 
 
College contact information: 
The College of Nurses, Aotearoa (NZ) Inc.   
P.O. Box 1258  
Palmerston North 
Email: admin@nurse.org.nz  
Phone: +64 6 358 6000  
Fax: +64 6 358 6000 
 
Angela Bates RN, RM, RHV, BA (hons), MA, Msc 
Primary healthcare network coordinator 
Or  
Professor Jenny Carryer, RN, PhD, FCNA (NZ), MNZM 
Executive Director 
 
 
This submission was prepared on behalf of the College of Nurses, Aotearoa (NZ) Inc.   
The College is a professional body of New Zealand nurses from all regions and specialities. It 
provides a voice for the nursing profession and professional commentary on issues which affect 
nurses, and also the health of the whole community. Its aim is to support excellence in clinical 
practice, research and education and to work with consumers to influence health policy. The College 
is committed to the Treaty of Waitangi and the improvement of Maori health. This commitment is 
reflected in the bicultural structure of the organisation. 
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Thank you for the opportunity to provide feedback to RCNZGP on the review of 
Aiming for Excellence  
 
The College of Nurses wishes to make the following comments on the questions 
posed by the RCNZGP 
 

1.  Aiming for Excellence still measures what it was intended to 

measure. 
 
College members generally agree it does but would like to see more of a 
team focus and less doctor focused. General practice is about a team 
approach with the patient at the centre, the Aiming for Excellence document 
should reflect this. 
 

2. It still acceptable for assessing New Zealand general practice quality. 
 
Assessment needs to broaden beyond medical care for example C6.1 
focuses on the general medical needs of patients instead of the general 
health needs. It is generally felt that repeat prescriptions for people with 
stable conditions who self manage well should be extended from 3 months to 
6 months.  
 

3. The current format is fit for purpose 2011. 
College members would like to see more emphasis on the clinical team. The 
clinical team should be identified and acknowledged. The current document 
does not do this, there is insufficient nurse specific data collected. 
 
Summary 
 
College members would like the reviewed document to be more team 
focused and include all members of the general practice team including 
Nurse Practitioners. It is felt that the indicators relevant to nursing self review 
of health records are not reflective of a nurse consultation and should include 
issues relating to differential diagnosis, follow up goals and care. In addition 
aspects of social and psychological needs included. The overall consensus 
from College members was that the current Aiming for Excellence document 
is very medical and general practice orientated and needed to focus more on 
all members of the health care team. 

 


